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 A special and successful combined team effort of the chapter, the Nationals Base-

ball Club, and the Hussey Seating Company resulted in the dedication of a  POW/MIA 

Honor Chair at the Nationals baseball park on September 18, 2015.   The home team not 

only was honoring POW/MIA Recognition Day with the chair dedication, but the team cel-

ebrated the Air Force birthday with a large contingency of Air Force guests and a flyover of 

a jet and a prop plane.  The chair dedication ceremony included a public announcement 

honoring all POW/MIA and the plaque inscription and acknowledging the chapterôs contri-

bution.   Bill Lynch, Len Ignatowski, Charlie Klein, and Melissa and Jay Kalner represented 

the chapter, while Daniel Ignatowski (Lenôs son) served as the official photographer.        

 The chair and plaque are located by the American flag and POW flag pole in the 

center field court yard.  The unoccupied black color chair has the POW/MIA logo on the 

backrest with a # 1 silver tag that represents the parkôs first seat of honor.  A 

plaque, describing the reason for the chair, is behind the chair.  At the end of the season, the 

memorial improvements are to raise the plaque and install permanent posts and a chain 

around the seat.  The chapter obtained the chair and plaque, while the Nationals installed the 

chair and plaque.                                                                                                                      

 Bill Lynch instigated the project from a notice inñThe VVA Veteranò magazine, 

and managed the project from proposal to dedication.  Special thanks to the Nationals staff 

of Brandon Rolfe, Ballpark Operations Coordinator; Frank Gambino, Vice President Ball-

park Operations; Alan Gottlieb, Partner and Chief Operating Officer; and Margeaux Frank, 

a friend of Alanôs.  The National management accepted our chair proposal and addressed 

every concern.  Bruce MacDougall and Dave Preston of Richmondôs VVA Chapter 78 pro-

vided some guidance since their chapter has installed a POW/MIA chair at the cityôs minor 

league baseball stadium.  The dedication marked the start of another chapter winning game 

attendance streak with the Nationals beating the Marlins 5 to 4 in ten innings.                           

 The chair dedication represents another chapter success and a special thanks to 

Bill Lynch and the Nationalsô military appreciation. 

Bill Lynch, Charlie Klein, Len Ignatowski, Melissa Kalner, and Jay 

Kalner (l to r) stand around the POW/MIA Honor Chair at the Na-

tionals ballpark.  Photo by Daniel Ignatowski 

The POW/MIA Honor Chair and 

plaque at the Nationals ballpark.  Photo 

by Daniel Ignatowski 
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CHAPTER CHALLENGE COIN                                 
 The chapterôs challenge coin is on sale at $ 10 each for chapter and AV-

VA members and $ 15 each for non-members.  The attractive coin is made of 

metal with detailed engraving and bold colors from the lettering to the images.   

For now the coins will be sold only at the monthly chapter membership meetings. 

Make checks payable to VVA Chapter 227.  The coins will be given to the 

monthly guest speaker and for other special occasions.                                   

 Thanks to Dennis Stephens, Director, who turned the initial proposal into 

reality in only two months.  

30
TH
 ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION 

 The chapter is celebrating its 30th Anniversary at the October 15th membership meeting.  Come one and come all!  A 

ñfreeò buffet dinner is being served in honor of the special celebration.  If you are attending, call (703-255-0353) or email 

(grunt69@gmail.com) for the chapter to have a good head count for the dinner.  Plus a special guest speaker will share his view of 

the All Volunteer Force and how to repair it.                                                                                                                                    

 Come early to enjoy a great meal and meet your fellow members.  You never know who you might meet.  Better yet, bring  

someone or a Vietnam War veteran with you.  Spouses are always welcome.  So FallïIn for the October 15th membership meeting 

at 7:30 P.M. 

IS THE ALL VOLUNTEER MILITARY BROKEN???                   

 Major General Dennis Laich, USA, Retired, will discuss the health of our ñAll Volunteer Forceò national policy at the Oc-

tober 15th  anniversary celebration.  The All Volunteer Force is the result of the flagrant inequities of the military draft that was 

exposed during the Vietnam War.  His book, ñSkin In The Game, Poor Kids and Patriotsò is a detailed analysis of the All Volunteer 

Force health with a equitable model to return to our citizen soldier responsibility for all citizens.  MG Laich is a 35 year army veter-

an with a wide range of staff and command positions.                                   

NAVY CRYPTO WORK IN THE COLD WAR 
 Captain John D. Denkler, USN (Retired) provided a wide range of U.S. and Russian spy and crypto efforts during the Cold 

War.  The Russians successes were due to British and American citizens who spied for Russians for either political or financial rea-

sons.  John Walker, a navy officer, provided the necessary knowledge and code machine to read our coded navy messages.  On the 

other side, a simple search for a sign indicating a submerged communications cable allowed the U.S. navy to tap into Russian navy 

communications at a major Pacific navy base.  The successful operation required divers to operate deep in a Russian river. 

 Modern code breaking started with WW I when the Germans broke the Russian code that enabled their army to defeat a 

superior Russian army attack with only 10,000 survivors out of 150,000 soldiers.  The defeat led to the Russian withdrawal from the 

war.  Allied code breaking successes including using a stolen Nazis Enigma machine and a rudimentary computer to read German 

military plans, while our breaking the Japanese ñPurple Codeò led to the Japanese disastrous defeat at Midway Island and the shoot-

ing down of an aircraft that was carrying Admiral Yamamoto, the mastermind of the Pearl Harbor attack.  These efforts shortened 

the war by an estimated one year.  The Russians as our ally, had initiated spying against us and the British including the penetration 

of our atomic bomb program.  Due to  the VC radio low power radios, our penetration of their communications was very limited. 
 

FAIRFAX CITY FALL FESTIVAL BOOTH                                                                    

 Scott Hurley and Bob Tecklenburg are managing the chapterôs information booth at the Fairfax City Fall Festival on Octo-

ber 10th from 10 am to 5 pm in Fairfax City.  Rain date is October 11th.  The booth serves as a public outreach and membership 

recruitment.  Your help is needed to answer questions from the war to membership.  For questions, call Bob at 703-963-8149. 

TOXIC EXPOSURE RESEARCH ACT NEEDS YOU 
 You are requested to contact your U.S. Representative to support the Toxic Exposure Research Act of 2015 in H.R. 1769 

and Companion Bill S.901.  The act will insure proper health care and research for current and future veterans and their families 

who are exposed to toxic chemicals during their service.  The act should prevent another Agent Orange benefits battle. 

 These two websites provide the latest update on the billôs sponsors and how to contact your representative.:  1)  http://

capwiz.com/vva/home/ and 2) http://capwiz.com/vva/issues/  

 Congressman Gerald L. Connolly is the only bill co-sponsor as of this date.  Contact both Virginia U.S. Senators and your 

congressman now! 



 

 

CHAPTER 227 DOG TAGS                                                October 2015 
   OFFICERS  

   AND 

   BOARD OF 

   DIRECTORS 

   OF CHAPTER 227 

 

    President: Bruce Waxman ï 703-323-0269 

    Vice President: Len Ignatowski, 703-255-0353 

    Secretary: Ron Ball 

    Treasurer:  Chuck Harris  

    Sergeant at Arms:  Jonathan Olson   

    Board of Directors:  Bill Dumsick, Charlie Klein,  Bill 

    Lynch, Tom Stryer, Bob Tecklenburg, Scott Hurley,  

    Dennis Stephens, and Jay Kalner. 

    AVVA Representative: Margaret Stern 

    Newsletter Editor:  Len Ignatowski  703-255-0353 

    School Speakerôs Panel:  Tom Stryer 703-323-9032 

    Meeting Guest Speaker: Len Funk 703-820-8118 

    Suits for Veterans:  Chuck Harris 703-729-5665 

    Lyons PTSD Visit:  Ben Buckley  703-978-9179 

    Used Books Program:  Charlie Klein 703-509-9469 

 

CHAPTER OPERATIONS PLAN                                                                                                                             

October                                                                                             
01:   Board Meeting 7:30 PM: American Legion Post 180, 330 Center Street, North, Vienna, Va. 
07:   PTSD Class Visit @ 11:00 AM by the flagpole at The Wall 
10: Fairfax City Fall Festival 10:00 AM to 5:00 PM:  Information Booth, volunteers needed  
15:  Chapter 30th Anniversary 7:30 AM: Speaker:  MG Dennis Laich, USA (Retired)  ñIs the all volunteer army broken?ò 
17: Virginia State Council Meeting, Williamsburg, Va. 
November 
05:  Board Meeting 7:30 PM: American Legion Post 180, 330 Center Street, North, Vienna, Va. 
11:  Veterans Day 
18: PTSD Class Visit @ 11:00 AM by the flagpole at The Wall 
19: Membership Meeting 7:30 PM:  Col. Ben Buckley, Army (Retired)  ñGrantôs Overland Campaign in Virginiaò 
December 
3: Board Meeting 7:30 PM: American Legion Post 180, 330 Center Street, North, Vienna, Va. 
30:  PTSD Class Visit @ 11:00 AM by the flagpole at The Wall 
??:   Holiday Party:  Host is needed.  Date to be determined?  Call Bruce Waxman to offer your home.  703-323-0269 

 
MEETINGS 

3rd Thursday of the Month except July, August, and December 

Neighborôs Restaurant, 262D Cedar Lane 

Vienna, Virginia (Park St. & Cedar Lane) 

Pre-Meeting Dinner (Optional 6:30 PM    Meeting: 7:30 PM 

CHAPTER WEBSITE:  www.vva227.org 

FACEBOOK: https://www.facebook.com/VVA227  
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